underground sprinkler system. NEKA MATOI and BOBBY HIRAYAMA found the course to their liking as they turned in identical net 64s to tie for first. Three strokes back for third was TADASHI KUNISHIGE with a 67. TEIJI UEHARA came in fourth with a 71. Tied for fifth were HERB ISONAGA, MAUI OKAMURA, TOM MAYEDA and ED TAMANAHA with 73s. Closest to the hole winners were: #2 NEKA MATOI, #8 no winner, #11 BOBBY HIRAYAMA, and #14 HERB ISONAGA. THe 19th hole was held at the golf course restaurant with much refreshment and fellowship

Schedule for the next due date of the news Bulletin: Feb. 16 @ Pali, 11:36; Mar. 2 @ Makalena, 12:06; Mar. 16 @ Pali, 11:36; Mar. 30 @ Shafter, 8:17; Apr. 6 @ Makalena, 11:42; Apr. 25 @ HCC, 9:30; May 11 @ Pali, 11:00; and May 25 @ Shafter, 7:49.



by BRUNO YAMADA

Kauai Invitational

Old friends and acquaintances will get together again for some fun competition and fellowship during the two golf tournaments planned by the Kauai 442 veterans.

The first tournament will be 18-hole affair at the Wailua Golf Course on March 20 and the second at the Kiele Lagoon Golf Course on March 21. More than seventy players from the state of Washington, California, and Oahu will be joined by twenty players from Kauai. After the tournaments on Kauai, most of the golfers will participate in the 52nd Anniversary tournament at the Hickam Air Force golf course on March 24.

Anniversary Tournament

THe 52nd Anniversary Tournament will move to the Mamala Bay Golf Course at the Hickam Field Air Force Base on March 24. Last year's tournament which was held at the Kakalaua Golf Course was won by 2nd Headquarters' BERT NISHIMURA who scored a net 62, nosing our GEORGE MURAMARU (522-B) who was close behind with a 63. Eighty golfers will be entered this year with the PRESIDENT'S AWARD at stake.



COMMITTEE REPORTS

442nd RCT Foundation by HAROLD FUKUNAGA

The 442nd Regimental Combat Team Foundation has been in operation since July, 1993. As such, it is a relatively new foundation and is growing slowly as it becomes more active in obtaining donations and funding some worthwhile projects, which are in line with our mission and purpose of the Foundation.

We were very fortunate in receiving large grants from the proceeds of the 50th Anniversary of the 442nd RCT and from the Sons and Daughters of the 442nd Veterans Club at the formation of the Foundation.

We have been receiving many contributions from our members and others over the past year (1994). We are thankful for the generosity of these persons:

DONOR George Nakasato	IN MEMORY OF Hank Oyasato
Michael Kawahara	"
Jackson Morisawa	"
Edwin Kuwahara	u
Ernest Uno	u
Teruo Ihara	u
Larry Tamanaha	u
Harry Tokushige	u
Richard Murashige	u
Kaoru Watanabe	u
Ronald Oba	u
James Miyake	u

James Fuchigami Raynard Kim Henry Kuniyuki Katsuki Tanigawa Grace Fuiii Takeshi Nakamura Henry Yamada Mrs. Ai Yamada Ernest Uno Tommy Kikuchi Stanley Watanabe Stanley Kaneshiro Sam Hironaka **Ernest Uno** Warren Senda Harumi Nakama **Ernest Uno** Hideko Kubo Harold Fukunaga Matsuo Takabuki Kenneth Saruwatari

Edward Omohundro

Minoru Suzumoto

Fumie Tanimoto Mervyn Takano Andrew Kawamoto S. Kawamoto Robert Kubo

Robert Katayama (Contribution in kind)

We hope to continue to receive such donations from our members and others in the coming years, as we develop more programs to make such contributions more worthwhile. We plan to financially assist the Sons and Daughters in their development of the 442nd Archives Center.

In addition, we are working to develop a planned giving program, for those members who would like to make a larger-scale donation before or after their death.

522nd Dachau Research Committee by HIDEO NAKAMINE

The following article appended hereto titled "Mission to Japan" and related story was compiled by HIDEO NAKAMINE of the 522nd Dachau Research Committee.

The news article titled "Mission to Japan" appeared in the Puka Puka Parade. With the permission of Puka Puka Parade and approval from the authors, 522nd Dachau Research Committee would like to share this most heartwarming story with the readers of the Go For Broke

Bulletin. The photos relating to this news article are posted on the Club 100 and 442nd Veterans Club House bulletin boards.

Mission to Japan 1994 by KUNIO FUJIMOTO and KEN MITSUNAGA

Ten veterans from the 100th Inf. Bn, the 442nd RCT, and 522 FAB, plus three spouses visited the great nation of Japan for two weeks beginning September 18, 1994. This was a mission to promote goodwill and world peace. The first half of the trip was planned for us veterans to participate in activities scheduled to honor SENPO SUGIHARA, one of the greatest humanitarians of the twentieth century.

A Japanese diplomat, SENPO SUGIHARA was assigned to the Japanese consulate in Lithuania, prior to WWII when HITLER's Nazis started to overrun Poland. Many Polish Jews fled into neighboring Lithuania to escape the Nazis juggernaut. MR. SUGIHARA, noticing the plight of the Jews, used his position as consular official to issue over 2000 temporary exit visas, assisting over 8000 individuals. This enabled the Jews to escape through Russia and then to Japan and ultimately to Shanghai, where most remained for the duration of WWII. MR. SUGIHARA had issued the visas in defiance of the Japanese dictate which ordered and prohibited from issuing these visas. His compassion for his fellow men transcended duty to his country. For his defiant act, MR. SUGIHARA was summarily discharged from the coveted positions as consular official. He lived out his life in obscurity and in disgrace until his death in 1986.

Neither the Japanese people nor the Japanese government had displayed any sense of appreciation or recognition for MR. SUGIHARA's benevolence and humanitarian deed until recently. Most of the world, likewise, are still unaware of MR. SUGIHARA's exploits; thus he remains for the most part under appreciated. The Jewish community, however, has recognized his courageous Herculean deed; similarly, a small number of Japanese-American veterans of the 522nd FAB have recognized and appreciated MR. SUGIHARA's compassionate deed.

The Japanese-American affinity with the Jewish community had its genesis in late April 1945. when members of the 522nd FAB stumbled upon a gruesome sight...the sight of emaciated. gaunt, malnourished prisoners in their black and white prison garb, with sunken eyes and hollowed cheeks. They wandered aimlessly around the snow-covered countryside of Dachau, Germany, dazed. The veterans of 522nd FAB offered these prisoners solace, comfort, and kindness; the prisoners appreciated and cherished these acts of kindness because they were subjected to Nazi brutality, for possible weeks, months, or even years. Since the members of the 522 FAB had witnessed at first hand the horrible ordeal of the Dachau holocaust, MR. SUGIHARA's heroic deed was deeply appreciated. Were it not for his benevolence, many of the SUGIHARA Jews could have suffered the same fate. It is ironic that the Japanese Americans who were on opposing side from their Japanese cousins in WWII would be the ones to most admire MR. SUGIHARA, whose deeds were not recognized by his own government.

With this as background, we ventured forward towards our mission to promote goodwill and world peace and to honor a great humanitarian.

The SENPO SUGIHARA Foundation of Tokyo, committed to the ideals and goals of goodwill and world peace, planned our entire Japan itinerary. We helped to support and to promote the goal of the SUGIHARA Foundation by speaking to various groups, governmental officials, corporate personnel, school students, and private groups, as well as attending several press conferences.

EDICHIYAMA of the 522nd FAB was selected to be the spokesman for our group. He spoke to the various groups in both English and Japanese. The basic contents of all of his messages included the respect and admiration for SENPO SUGIHARA for his benevolence, courage, spirit, and determination to help others. The messages also referred to the common ancestral heritage and bond we share with the Japanese people; that we are proud to be American citizens, but equally proud to be of Japanese an-

cestry.

Upon our arrival in Tokyo on September 19, we were met by an entourage of 30+ media people at the airport. We held a press conference at one of the airport meeting rooms where ED explained our mission, objective, and goal of our Japan visit. He also discussed the ideas and goals of the SUGIHARA Foundation which seemed to enlighten many members of the press corps. MR. SUGIHARA was still pretty much unknown in Japan; therefore, we were determined to discuss MR. SUGIHARA's deeds and his relationship with the Jews as much as possible during our trip.

The evening of arrival in Tokyo, a welcome banquet on our behalf was hosted by the SUGIHARA Foundation; there were about 275 backers and friends of the Foundation present. After ED concluded his speech, SENPO SUGIHARA's widow was presented with a bouquet of anthuriums carefully transported by KUNI FUJIMOTO and KEN MITSUNAGA. This was the picture that was widely circulated by the Associated Press throughout Japan and also appeared in the Honolulu Star-Bulletin on September 20, 1994 edition. This picture played prominently toward the success of our mission in Japan; it affirmed and reinforced our support and commitment to the SUGIHARA Foundation. We enjoyed meeting many, many dignitaries from the private as well as the public sector. We expressed and displayed not only diplomacy but the aloha spirit as we circulated among the gathering that evening.

On Wednesday evening, September 21, JOHN TSUKANO, HIDE NAKAMINE, ED ICHIYAMA, and GEORGE KIZAKI of the SUGIHARA Foundation made the 150 mile trip from Atami to Tokyo to attend the Jewish religions service of Sukkoth or Thanksgiving. This was held at the Jewish Community Center of Japan. The rest of the group remained at Atami because of the cost involved in traveling to Tokyo. The Sukkoth was held to thank and honor MR. SUGIHARA as well as the 522nd FAB for aiding the Jews during WWII. ED responded for our group by describing the 522nd FAB's chance meeting with the

holocaust victims of Dachau. He also cited the great irony of a persecuted minority, the Japanese Americans, many of whose members were interned by their own U.S. government, helping members of another persecuted minority, the Jewish people of Europe. The presentation moved the congregation of about 400 because this was probably the first time many had head at first hand the plight of the Holocaust victims at Dachau. Part of his speech was quoted in the Star-Bulletin edition of September 245, 1994 along with a picture of our group at the Yaotsu memorial service.

On Friday, September 23, 1994, our group attended a memorial service at Yaotsu, which is the birthplace of MR. SUGIHARA. Yaotsu is located near Nagoya. the service was held at a memorial park called Humanity Hill which is located bear Nagoya. The park, with a statue of MR. SUGIHARA prominently displayed is dedicated to his compassion and his quest for world peace. The service featured speeches by various Japanese government dignitaries as well as a response by MRS. SUGIHARA. ED represented our group in placing a bouquet of flowers on the altar accompanied by SOLLY GANOR, a Jewish survivor of Dachau concentration camp, who was helped by members of the 522nd FAB nearly fifty years ago. Humanity Hill is in a serene, idyllic forested setting with mountains in the background resembling the Vosges mountains near Bruyeres, France. This is truly an inspiring scene, befitting a monument dedicated to this great humanitarian, SENPO SUGIHARA.

On Monday, September 26, 1994, we visited Saga City in Saga-ken in Kyushu. We had the privilege and honor of meeting the mayor of Saga City as well as the governor of Saga-ken. ED spoke at both meetings, emphasizing the purpose of our visit to Japan. The governor was particularly interested in our visit because he was not fully aware of the extent of MR. SUGIHARA's involvement with the Jews during WWII.

That evening, the people of Saga honored us with a reception with ED again responding for us. The banquet was attended by a cross-

section of the community, particularly those who were interested in the 442nd and had heard about our exploits during WWII. Although we were in Japan to honor MR. SUGIHARA, we accepted their gracious hospitality in the spirit with which it was offered...the spirit of friendship and goodwill. Again we had an enjoyable evening mingling with the crowd and we hope that we did our part in strengthening the bond between the Japanese and the Japanese Americans.

The following day we met with about 50 high school students at the Seiwa Girls High School in Saga City. It was an educational, heartwarming, and productive session for both the students and us veterans. ED was requested to speak in English as the girls were trying to learn conversational English. After ED's presentation, the girls took turns asking questions about Hawaii, about our experiences as Niseis during WWII, about our perception of Japan and most pointedly about personal feelings of the Nagasaki bombing. We all took turns answering these questions and we feel we accomplished a great deal in promoting cross-cultural understanding as well as improving the Japanese and Japanese-American relationship; the meeting lasted two hours.

On September 27 and 28, we visited Nagasaki City to complete our trip. This was a perfect place to complete our mission because Nagasaki City has become one of the world's leaders in the quest for world peace. We were there to pay homage to the brave people of Nagasaki City. They personify and exemplify the spirit and determination of the Japanese people; they have persevered in spite of the suffering and devastation of the atomic bombing of their city. ED spoke to the mayor and his staff and the press corps; in addition, he read a message of goodwill from Governor WAIHEE which included his commitment for world peace. This message was very warmly received by the mayor. We also presented an anthurium bouquet as well as the 100th Infantry plaque. In return, he presented us with 3 peace bells, one for Club 100, another for Governor WAIHEE, and the third to Senator DANIEL INOUYE. These bells are symbolic replicas of the bell which tolls twice a day from Oura Church, the oldest Catholic Church in Japan. The visit to Nagasaki City was very significant because the Atomic Bomb Museum as well as the Peace Statue are located there. The museum and peace statue symbolically represent and illustrate the futility of war; this strengthened our resolve to support and promote goodwill among all mankind.

Our mission ended with a visit to Yasukini National Shrine where the spirit of the Japanese servicemen are enshrined. Yasukini is akin to Arlington National Cemetery of Washington D.C. This was a touching and moving experience because we were escorted to the inner chamber of the shrine which is normally reserved for high ranking government dignitaries and the emperor. There, in the sanctity of the shrine, we prayed for world peace and renewed our commitment to support goodwill among all mankind. We also prayed that the healing process begins now as we approach the 50th anniversary of the ending of WWII.

It was not all work for us however; in between our mission service, we did find time to be tourists with visits to such places as Atami, Hakone, Kyoto, and Tokyo. The stay at Atami was interesting and enjoyable because we stayed at the Japanese style ryokan and slept on a tatami floor. We really enjoyed the onsen or spa because this was the first experience for most of us soaking in heated water. We were also introduced to Japanese style breakfasts of miso soup, rice, fish, and tsukemono... what, no bacon and eggs? We enjoyed the breathtaking scenery of Hakone Lake and its surrounding as we cruised the lake on a boat.

The visit to Kyoto was educational with all the different temples and cultural areas to investigate. We also had the privilege of experiencing the Spartan life of a monk because we stayed overnight at the Daigo Ji Temple, high in the hills of Kyoto. While there, we participated in a religious service conducted by the priest of the temple who prayed for the souls of our departed 100th Infantry and 442nd comrades. Partaking of meatless dishes for dinner as well as break-

fast may be a very healthy way to live, but...

Everything you read and hear about Tokyo is true. The world's largest city is just that ... the mind's eye cannot equate its vastness, particularly if you see it from the observation floor of Tokyo Tower. We also walked through the Imperial Gardens with its beautifully trained pine trees, perfectly sculpted and symmetrical like a painting or a picture postcard. We were given a personalized tour of the Diet building by one of the aides to a high-ranking representative of the Diet. In addition, we also had the very distinct honor and privilege of sitting in a reserved section on the opening of the Diet presided by EMPEROR AKIHITO. We also had the privilege attending JESSE (TAKAMIYAMA) KAHAULUA's sumo stable (Azumazeki) undergoing their daily practice routine. The rigorous training regimen is unbelievably strenuous with 400 lb. sumo wrestlers crashing into each other with the sound of the collision reverberating throughout the dojo. Although AKEBONO was still injured, he practices with the rest of his stablemates. Japan is noted for its festivals and we were lucky enough to be spectators at one of the largest festivals.. the annual autumn festival at Asakusa with dozens of mikoshi representing different groups participating.

In addition to the tourist-type activities as previously mentioned, we were very fortunate because we participated in cultural and social activities that very few experience. For example, we participated in the time-honored tradition of Japanese tea ceremony conducted by the girls at the Seiwa High School in Saga City. We never realized until then but a tea ceremony requires a great deal of mental discipline.

We were guests of Mayor MOTOSHIMA of Nagasaki who hosted a 9-course dinner featuring the famous Nagasaki champon in Chinatown. The champon is like a noodle stew with all kind of ingredients in it. It is delicious and we fully realize why it is so famous.

We were also guests of HIROSHI MITSUZUKA, one of the senior members of the Diet, who treated us to a gourmet bento lunch in the exclusive dining room reserved for Diet mem-

bers. We are all familiar with the usual bento lunches but this was absolutely elegant and second to none. It contained sashimi, lobster, shrimp, calamari, etc. It will be tough returning to our usual bentos.

Finally our sayonara banquet in Tokyo.. this was hosted by the exclusive Q.E.D. Club (it's Latin, meaning something or other but no one professes to know). The Club membership is comprised of 300 top corporate executives in Japan. This exclusive club is located in a district of Tokyo with its beautifully manicured lawn, its private tea house, and other trappings befitting its stature. The food? What can anyone say... tai sashimi, lobster, sashimi, escargot, etc. We were also entertained by Taiko drummers. The rhythm, coordination, and stamina the four girls and a man displayed were awe-inspiring and a fitting climax to an unforgettable evening.

What an extraordinary, outstanding and unforgettable, one-in-a-million experience. In short, words cannot adequately express or do justice to the friendliness and kindness of the Japanese

people and the joy we experienced during our two-week visit. As one of the tour members saidso succinctly: "I hope this dream never ends." Mahalos go to JOHN TSUKANO, our Hawaii coordinator, and GEORGE KIZAKI of the SENPO SUGIHARA Foundation of Tokyo, who engineered our entire itinerary and visit.

The following made the trip: JOHN TSUKANO, KUNIO FUJIMOTO, KEN MITSUNAGA of the 100th Infantry Battalion; HIROSHI ARISUMI from the 442nd RCT; HIDEO NAKAMINE, YUZURUMORITA, MELVIN HAMAMOTO, NEIL NAGAREDA, TADASHI TOJO, and ED ICHIYAMA from the 522nd FAB accompanied by MRS. DAISY MORITA, MRS. JANE NAGAREDA, and MRS. CONNIE ICHIYAMA and her daughter, LESLIE MORIOKA of New York City.

Delegates to the October, 1994 Peace and Goodwill Mission to Japan, pictured at various memorial services, sites, and banquets.



Delegates with Governor JOHN WAIHEE.



CHIUNE SEMPO SUGIHARA Memorial, Humanity Hill, Yaotsu, Gife Prefecture



Nisei Vets and Mrs. SUGIHARA at Tokyo, Japan Banquet